

WEST BRIDGEWATER PLANNING BOARD

1/21/15
PRESENT: H. Hurley, H. Anderson, A. Kinahan and J. Noyes
ABSENT: G. Stetson
The meeting was called to order at 7:30 p.m.  
1.   800 North Main Street: Philip Henry, P.E. of Civil Design Group, Inc. and Proponent, Doug Murray were present.
The Board received a request for a site plan review for a Family Dollar store to be located at the above address, at the former MacDonald's Restaurant site.  The applicant, Doug Murray, of Hunt Real Estate Sales (HRES) stated that his plan was to construct a nine thousand, one hundred and eighty (9,180) square foot, metal, single story, retail store with site improvements.  The property is located in the town's business district.  

Mr. Henry stated that he would be glad to answer any questions, but felt that Mr. Murray had outlined the plan pretty well.  He stated that this was a new prototype building that would be a little larger than the previous building. He noted that they would reuse and expand the parking lot for a total of forty six (46) spaces. Mr. Henry stated that they would use the existing water, sewer, drainage and curb cuts.  He stated that they would share the existing entrance with the Plaza and had plans to add an additional .25 acres of landscaped area proximate to the existing stream.  Mr. Henry also reported that they were scheduled to meet with the Conservation Commission on February 2nd to discuss the movement of traffic and trucks around the site. It was noted that there would be no traffic lane that would go around the building. 
Mr. Hurley questioned whether they were going to tie in to Brockton’s sewer system.  Mr. Henry reported that they were.  Mr. Hurley also questioned if they were going to use the existing foundation.  Mr. Henry stated that the previous foundation was removed and there would be a slightly larger foundation than before.  Mr. Hurley asked if there was a lighting plan.  Mr. Henry stated that they would be using the “shoe box” type of lighting that does not spill off the property, but shines down on the site only.  Board members were in agreement that this was exactly the type of lighting that they preferred.  It was noted for the record that there was no response from any town board with concerns or issues.  

Mr. Hurley reported that this property is in the Water Resource Protection District and questioned whether proponents would require a Special Permit under Section 4.6.  A lengthy discussion ensued.  Mr. Henry reported that they were actually removing some of the pavement which would reduce the amount of impervious materials from what was there before.  Mr. Hurley reviewed the regulations for allowed uses and noted that the only question was if this would be classified as an alteration or expansion to an existing site or use. He stated that what they have proposed to do is fine with him; utilizing what was there, parking, access, lighting and drainage are all addressed. He stated that if the Building Inspector makes the call that no special permit is necessary than he has no argument with it.  Mr. Henry reiterated that they were reducing the impervious material and they were going to replace the catch basin with a new catch basin to enhance the drainage and avoid any issues.  
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Mr. Kinahan questioned if they need to hold a public hearing.  Mr. Hurley stated that it was up to the Zoning Officer to make that determination.  Mr. Kinahan suggested that they “bite the bullet” and just schedule a hearing.  Mr. Noyes suggested that they don’t act on the site plan until they get a determination on whether they need the hearing or not.  Mr. Hurley stated that they could act on just the site plan.  Another lengthy discussion was held on the time line and procedures if it was necessary to hold a hearing.  Mr. Murray stated that it would seriously impact his plans if he had to wait a month to have the hearing, and then have to wait an additional twenty (20) days for the appeal period.  He stated that they are not doing anything that would impact the Water Resource Protection District.  He stated that there would be no open storage containers, no transfer of any liquids, no vehicle washing or maintenance and nothing that would harm the environment. 
A Motion (HA) was made to approve the site plan for the Family Dollar Retail Store to be located at 800 North Main Street as shown on the plans submitted by Civil Design Group on behalf of Doug Murray of Hunt Real Estate Sales with the following condition:


              That a determination is made on whether Section 4.6 

              Water Resource Protection District applies to the site              
Second (AK).  Vote:  Unanimous of the four (4) members present.

 2.   B. C. Way: 
It was noted for the record that no correspondence, issues or concerns were brought to the Board's attention this week. It was also noted that Mr. Stetson has frequently visited this site, but was unable to attend tonight's meeting, so there was nothing to report at this time.

3.   Pearl Road:
Mr. Stetson had reported that there was a significant drainage issue regarding house numbers 19, 21 and 23 Pearl Road.  He had stated that the water was being trapped between the rear of the properties and the old Spring Street roadway, which is elevated higher than the back yards.  Mr. Stetson had also stated that it was causing very large, very deep puddles.  He noted that this pooling has created a safety issue, especially since there are very young children living in that area. It was noted that some trenches have been dug, but it had not alleviated the problem.  He had also noted that it had created its own wetlands with the water being eighteen (18") inches deep and twenty five to thirty (25’-30’) feet in diameter. A letter was sent to Robert and Steven Fox requesting that they reengineer, redesign and repair the area at their earliest convenience.  
Mr. Hurley reported that he had previously visited the site and noted that he could see where the water was flowing through, however it was iced up at that time. He stated that the swales were not constructed in the back of the property, and as the houses were higher, it is acting as a dyke.  Mr. Hurley reported that this could impact the sidewalks and roadway if not fixed.  Mr. Hurley also noted that these properties had not been seeded, and once construction is completed, the problem could take care of itself.

The Board reviewed the drainage plans and the elevations in detail.  Mr. Hurley suggested that they could run an "under drain" and have it empty out onto the lawns. Mr. Anderson questioned 
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why the Board would get involved since this is a gated community.  Mr. Hurley stated that 

once the Board signs off on the subdivision then any future issues would need to be addressed by the owners and their Association.  
Mr. Hurley stated that he was meeting with the Engineer and proponents at 10:00 a.m. on Friday, January 23rd and invited the Board members to attend the meeting, walk the properties, and make a determination on what should be done.  He noted that the meeting has been posted and that if more than two (2) members attend, they would be able to take a vote on what they want done to rectify this situation.  It was noted that Mr. Stetson has recused himself from any voting due to a possible conflict of interest.
4.   441 South Main Street:
It was reported to the Board that Building Inspector, Steve Solari, has issued a building permit for some inside work at the site of the former auto parts store and possible future site of the Russell Funeral Home.  It was noted that the proponents are removing the ceilings and inner walls in order for an engineer to check the building for any structural deficiencies.  It was also noted that proponents must still come before the Planning Board for a site plan review.  Mr. Solari also stated that proponents are waiting for the State to approve a curb cut before they can move forward.  Mr. Solari also reported that he thought that there would just be renovations to the existing building, but stated that proponents intend to add a large addition to the front of the existing building.  He questioned how and where the additional runoff would be directed or contained on the site. 
5.   Bresciani Estates:
It was reported that two foundations had been constructed at the above subdivision.  Mr. Hurley questioned whether the Board had released any of these lots.  After a review of the files, the Board determined that they had released Lots 1, 2, 3, and 4 only. 
6.   FY16 Budget:
The Board received the FY16 Budget Request forms for review. The Board of Selectmen requested that all boards submit a "level service" budget. The Board noted that they did not see any increases that were necessary at this time.  A formal budget was prepared for the Board’s signatures as follows:



Elected Officials






Clerical Salaries
         $ 14,355




Longevity


     479




Engineering Services

  1,000




Advertising


     600




Postage


     600




Office Supplies

     650




Travel



  1,500




Dues & Meetings

     100







Total
          $19,284
A Motion (HA) was made to submit the FY16 budget as prepared.  Second (AK).Vote:  Unanimous of the four (4) members present.
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7.   Master Plan:
A brief discussion was held regarding the petition from the Selectmen for a review of the Master Plan. Mr. Hurley noted that the Board should review it and have a discussion to see if they needed to make any revisions or changes.  He reviewed the regulations and noted that to make any updates would require a majority vote of the Planning Board.  The Board requested hard copies of the Master Plan to make it easier to review.
8.   Copy Machine:
Town Administrator, David Gagne, had reported that they hoped to get a small copier that was not being used by the School Department.  He stated that they would be testing it last week and if all goes well, it will be set up in the conference room as soon as possible. It was noted that is has not been installed to date but the Board was hopeful that it would be done soon.
9.   Meadow Spring Drive: 
The Board noted that the deeds and conveyances for the roadway and easements for the above subdivision still have not been submitted, reviewed or approved for this subdivision. The last time the Board met with Mr. Donato he stated that his attorney, Ron Whitney, was preparing the deeds, conveyance documents, and roadway easements and would submit them as soon as they were done.  Mr. Hurley had noted that once all of the paperwork was in order, the Board would schedule a public hearing to release the surety. They would then forward the plans to the Board of Selectmen for street acceptance at the next town meeting; sometime in 2015.  Mr. Donato had assured the Board that he would make sure that everything was submitted as soon as possible.  It was noted for the record that the above documents have still not been submitted.






10.  MAIL:
E. Bridgewater ZBA public hearing 12/16/14, re: special permit, 3 Wampanoag Way, granted.

E. Bridgewater ZBA public hearing 12/16/14, re: special permit, 5 Wampanoag Way, granted.

E. Bridgewater ZBA public hearing 12/16/14, re: special permit, 7 Wampanoag Way, granted.

Board of Assessor's minutes of 12/17/14.

Massachusetts Land Conservation Conference information.

OCPC Final Impact Report for Resort Casino, Taunton.
11.   A Motion (AK) was made to pay the secretary payroll for the period ending 1/18/15.    
        Second (HA).  Vote:  Unanimous of the four (4) members present.
12.   The minutes of 1/7/15 were accepted and filed.
13.   The meeting was adjourned at 8:55 p.m. 

Respectfully submitted,

Donna M. Cotter,

Secretary
